Thyume Valley Gardens Project April 2014 Report

Duration:
22 – 25 April 2014. 

Introduction

This report gives an account of the meetings and gardens visit held in Jonini, Kwezana, Majwareni and Sigingqini from 22 – 25 April 2014 by Artwell Chivhinge. The aim of the visits was to support, monitor and evaluate the gardens project in Thyume Valley communities.

Jonini Community
Date & Venue:
Tuesday 22 April 2014, mum Gwaza’s homestead
There were 11 (8 females and 3males) people who attended the meeting. 
The meeting started with a prayer.
The project members shared their experiences in the gardens and fields. Generally almost everyone harvested vegetables and crops and they were proud of that. They harvested carrots, beans, maize, cabbage, potatoes, butternut, spinach, bitter watermelon (ntyambontyi), tomatoes, chilli, green and red pepper, covo and pumpkins. 

Challenges

· A few of them did not have vegetables in their gardens after harvesting as they were concentrating on the communal garden. This limited the food supply in their homes. The facilitator encouraged everyone to do crop rotation using zero tillage so that there is enough food and that they will not get weeds problem.
· Fencing was highlighted as a major challenge for Mum Guzi, mum Delimani, mum Gwaza (front part only),   mum Hohwana (one side) and also for the communal garden for expansion.
Tea Time: During the tea time, the facilitator gave a recipe for cooking pumpkin and nytambontyi (mixed with peanut butter). He brought pumpkin from his plot. Everyone at the meeting was fed. He also demonstrated on how to cook covo (leafy vegetable supplied by Artwell).
Gardens Visits

The project members and the facilitator visited the communal garden and 7 other gardens. The communal garden had lots of cabbage and very few spinach and onions. There was an empty space where the members wanted to plant more cabbage, but they later changed their plan to plant potatoes after talking to them about nutrition, crop rotation and pests and diseases control. The facilitator also emphasised that the aim is to feed the households instead of growing for selling (they wanted to fill the whole garden with cabbage).  The facilitator also advised them to plant herbs and fruit trees in the garden.
During the other gardens visits, the facilitator discovered that no garden was mulched, there were lots of weeds in most of the gardens. 
Other gardening challenges and suggested mitigation measures
· Rats and moles – use of fresh pig manure, digging trenches around the garden, planting lots of herbs around the garden, mixed cropping, organic spray (garlic, chilli, soapy water, garden rue and also maintaining the toilets since rats also feed and multiply near the pit toilets).
· Birds eating cabbages – plant food for birds on other pieces of land, put net wire and sheds around the vegetable field.
· Ants – use of garlic, chilli and soap and water mixture, canola oil on plants and plant different herbs.
· Millipedes – use of herbs and organic sprays
· Groundnuts that were grown were not harvested and the facilitator showed the participants how the groundnuts look like. 
· There were a lot of covo/long life leafy vegetables in the gardens but some participants did not know how to cook them. A demonstration was done. 

Conclusion

The visit helped to revive the project members and to continue to encourage them to work in their home gardens and the communal garden. The next visit will be in June.
Kwezana Community

Date & Venue:
Wednesday 23 April 2014, mum Gugwini’s homestead

There were 8 (5 females and 3males) people who attended the meeting.  All of them were old people.
The meeting started with a prayer. There was also a moment of silence to honour the late secretary of the project who passed away in March.
The project members shared their farming journey as follows;

Mum Raba – has strawberries, broccoli, spinach and fruit trees. She harvested groundnuts (supplied by Artwell) but at first did not know how to do it. 

Communal garden has spinach, cabbage, covo and sweet potatoes and the owners of different plots harvested their vegetables. Some of the potatoes were kept for seeds for the next season and some of the vegetables were used at the funeral.
Mum Gugwini – was recovering from a mild stroke so she did not do anything in the garden.
Mum Mhlangabeza – harvested potatoes, butternuts, cabbages, onions, spinach and she has green pepper, beans, onions currently. She supplied her children in Cape Town and Mtata with 2 bags of butternuts, 2 bags of potatoes, spinach and onions. She was sick for some time but her garden did not die. She also gave her neighbours. During the visit, she gave Artwell pumpkin and green peppers.
Mum Tshaiviti – there is nothing in the garden because of fencing challenge and because of her ill health.

Mum Mnguni (very old) – she harvested 2 bags potatoes, 2 bags butternuts and spinach. The complained of drought, for the rains came very late last season.
Mr Gebe – harvested beetroot, spinach and cabbage. He complained that the seedlings he got for cabbages were not good and therefore got poor yield. He has sugar beans, carrots, chillies, sweet potatoes, beetroot, tomatoes, eggplant and covo. Mr Jwambi and the facilitator visited his garden that had healthy plants and full mulch. Mr Gebe gave Artwell some Chinese cabbage and also gave Mr Jwambi carrot seeds from his garden. Mr Gebe is a dedicated role model permaculture farmer. He also makes mesh wire manually and the facilitator advises the project to support him in his business. It would be ideal to buy fence from Mr Gebe than buying from Alice and King William’s Town. 
Mr Qabaka – harvested beetroot, turnips, spinach and potatoes. Currently he has potatoes. 
Challenges

· There was drought that affected most of the crops and vegetables. The facilitator encouraged the farmers to use mulch that can help even in times of drought.

· Rats and moles – Mr Mhlangabeza shared on how her dogs helped to get rid of moles in her garden. Some suggested digging trenches, use of fresh pig manure and use of a cat.
· Milliped (songololo) destroys potatoes and can be controlled by organic spray, wood ash and herbs. 
· Goats, sheep and pigs destroy the gardens that are not well fenced. Half the people present need fencing material to protect their gardens and also the communal garden need more fencing. 
Mr Gebe emphasised that people should eat fresh vegetables from their gardens. He also stressed that we should make our own seeds and seedlings instead of buying in Alice where sometimes the seedlings are in short supply. 
Mr Jwambi encouraged the participants to motivate their children to be involved in farming and to support and assist the old people. He also shared that he got 40 bags of potatoes from his plot and managed to sell some of the potatoes to supplement his income.

Since it was raining, the gardens visit was only done at Mr Gebe’s homestead.

Proposed month of the next visit was June.

Majwareni Community

Date & Venue:
Thursday 24 April 2014, mum Patu’s homestead

There were 3females and Mr Jwambi. The low attendance was due to rain. 

Mr Jwambi gave a prayer.

In his opening remarks, Mr Jwambi encouraged the project members to persevere and to continue to fight hunger. 

The project has 7 members in total and two of these members are not involved in the communal plot (1,5hectares). The other five members have one male youth who recently joined the group.  He was at a funeral by the time of the visit. 
The project members shared their successes in farming;
Mum Patu – has a plot in the communal plot and harvested butternuts, potatoes, carrots and spinach.  She works with her husband. The only challenge is lots of weeds – khakhibos in the plot. 
Mum Mnxeba – She ahs a garden at home and a plot in the communal garden. She has maize (fresh), potatoes, spinach and beetroot. 
Mum Alfaam – she has nothing at the moment but harvested beetroot and spinach. Her home garden was attacked by goats because of shortage of fence. 
The present project members also shared that Mum Jafta (one of the members, old lady) has no garden at home because the fence is not secure. She needs a garden at home because of her old age. Also mum Mabandla need fence and poles for her garden. 
The project members were happy that they are not buying potatoes, butternut and green pepper since December to March because of good harvest in the communal plot. 
Gardens Visit was made to the 3 gardens including the communal garden that had lots of long weeds (khakhibos). The facilitator advised them to use the khakhibos as mulch. The compost looked very rich at the communal garden.
Sigingqini Community

Date & Venue:
Friday 25 April 2014, Mrs & Mrs Jwambi’s homestead
Mr Jwambi and Artwell Chivhinge visited the project members’ nine gardens. There was integration of vegetables and proof that people had good harvests. A few of the members’ vegetables were affected by drought. It was good to see most of the gardens with vegetables. One of the members had a nursery that had seedlings for onions, spinach and tomatoes. 

There was only one garden mulched.  There is a need to assist with fencing for some of the members’ gardens. 

A meeting was held after the gardens visit and there were 2 females and 3 males at the meeting. Participants present shared their successes and challenges as follows;
Mr Mncebisi – harvested cabbage and onions and has beans, cabbage and spinach in his garden. He also has 17 peach trees in his garden although they do not give good fruits.  There is a challenge of long grass that invades the garden. Mulching, pruning fruit trees and mixed cropping was suggested as a way to solve the challenges.

Mum Magida (old lady) – she has cabbage, spinach, potatoes, strawberries, peach trees and onions. She complained of cows that destroyed her garden, rats that destroy her vegetables and also the long grass that is invasive. The suggested solutions were to strengthen the fence, use traps for rats, and digging and covering the runner grass. 

Mr Mcoboza – integrated vegetables and fruit trees that are healthy. He has cabbage, onions and spinach. His challenges are insects destroying cabbage, rats attacking vegetables. He was advised to improve his toilet since the rats were living and feeding on the pit toilet. He was also advised to use organic sprays for the cabbage. 

Mr Jwambi - shared on the bumper harvest of potatoes he had and encouraged everyone to continue to work hard in the garden in order to fight hunger. 

The facilitator encouraged the members to work together to lighten the manual work, to do mulching in order to improve soil quality, reduce watering and to conserve moisture, and do crop rotation and mixed farming. 

Conclusion
The garden visits, and meetings helped to revive, motivate and encourage the project members to continue farming. It was also an opportunity for the facilitator to see the progress on the implementation and application of the knowledge, skills and information shared. More support is needed in terms of mobilising and encouraging household to continue to produce their own food. 
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